Aurora Village Board
Aurora, New York 13026

Minutes
Regular Meeting
June 15, 2011

Present – Mayor Bonnie Bennett, Trustees Janet Murphy, Marie Taylor, and Lili MacCormick.

Absent – Trustee George Farenthold 
Also Present – Village Clerk Dee Nance, Treasurer Deborah Brooks, and Code Enforcement Officer Mick Piechuta.

Members of the Public – David Brooks and Laura Holland 
Mayor Bennett called the regular monthly meeting to order at 7:00 PM, and all stood for the Pledge of Allegiance.

Mayor Bennett asked for approval of the May 18, 2011 regular meeting minutes.  A motion of acceptance was made by Trustee MacCormick; seconded by Trustee Taylor.  Motion carried 4:0.
Announcements – Mayor Bennett announced that two new historic marker signs have been received from Catskill Castings.  One has been erected on Court Street in front of the Van Duyne property, commemorating the 1st Court house in Cayuga County.  A location for the second sign has not been determined.
Mayor Bennett stated that a public hearing for eminent domain proceedings was canceled because the village attorney had provided an incorrect description of the property for the legal notice.  The property appraiser and surveyor must reach agreement on the parameters of the property and a public hearing will be rescheduled for July.
Clerk Nance reported on her call regarding local ridership on the SCAT van.  No one in the village is currently using this service.  Clerk Nance will include some information on SCAT van service in the next village newsletter.
Mayor Bennett read a letter from John Miller, chair of the Aurora Fire Commissioners, complimenting the village on how well the grounds at the Aurora Firehouse are being kept this year.

Visitor Recognition – Laura Holland read from an email dated June 15, 2011 from Village Attorney Andrew Fusco to her attorney, regarding the culvert at 327 Main Street.  Ms. Holland was dissatisfied with Attorney Fusco’s response and sought support from the Village Board.  Mayor Bennett replied that perhaps Attorney Fusco wanted to review the facts carefully before responding.  Mayor Bennett added that she would address the issue with Attorney Fusco and she acknowledged the Holland family’s rights to stand up for their interests.  Ms. Holland left the Village Board meeting at 7:20 PM.
Treasurer’s Report – Ms. Brooks presented a report for the month of May.  

Mayor Bennett presented the final year-end budget modifications to the board.

General Fund

$   728.00
FROM

A5110.1 – Street Maintenance – Personal Services
     
`
TO

A5110.12 – Village Maintenance Person – Seasonal 
$   790.73  
FROM

A1620.44 – Buildings – Electricity
     300.00
TO

A1620.1 – Buildings – Personal Services 

     208.00
TO

A1620.12 – Buildings – Custodian
     282.73
TO

A1620.4 – Buildings – Contractual

$ 1,530.06
FROM

A1620.12 – Buildings – Equipment

      859.30
TO

A5110.2 – Street Maintenance – Equipment
      670.76
TO

A5110.4 – Street Maintenance – Contractual

$        6.45
FROM

A7510.4 – Historian – Contractual

          6.44
TO

A7180.4 – Recreational – Contractual

.01
TO

A7310.4 – Youth Program – Contractual 

$      33.57
FROM

A9050.8 – Unemployment Insurance
        

TO

A9030.8 – Social Security
Trustee Taylor moved approval of the General Fund Budget Modifications; seconded by Trustee MacCormick.  Motion carried 4:0.

Water Fund – N/A
Sewer Fund

$ 2,822.73
FROM

G8130.2 – Sewage Treatment – Equipment
   2,773.18
TO

G8130.1 – Sewage Treatment – Personal Services
        49.55
TO

G9030.8 – Social Security
Trustee Murphy moved approval of the Sewer Fund Budget Modifications; seconded by Trustee Taylor.  Motion carried 4:0.

May 31, 2011 Encumbrances
$    900.00
A6410.4 – Website – Contract with Matt Haenlin
$ 3,577.58
A7140.4 – Playgrounds and Recreation – Contractual 
$ 1,000.00
A7140.41 – Playgrounds and Recreation – Contractual 

Picnic tables for parks, bicycle ring and see-saw at playground.

$ 9,000.00
A5112.2 – Permanent Improvement – CHIPS 

Haenlin sidewalk project.

$ 2,128.00
A7520.2 – Historic Preservation – Equipment

Historic Markers purchased with Pomeroy Foundation grant funds.

Salaries:

General Fund 

$   171.88
A1410.1 – Clerk/Deputy

243.75 A1410.12 – Treasurer

124.50
A1620.1 – Buildings

410.37
A5110.1 – Street Maintenance

728.00
A5110.12 – Street Maintenance

152.50
A9030.8 – Social Security

Water Fund
$ 1,460.10
F8340.1 – Transmission and Distribution

      115.94
F9030.8 – Social Security

Sewer Fund

$ 2,773.18
G8130.1 – Sewage Treatment

        54.74
G9030.8 – Social Security 

5/18/2011 – Encumbrances approved by the Village Board.

$ 3,500.00 – A1620.21 – Buildings – Post Office – renovation project

   1,073.20 – A1620.22 – Buildings – Patrick Tavern 

$  3,000.00
FROM

A1440.4 – Engineering



TO

A1620.22 – Buildings – Patrick Tavern – Framing Study

5/18/2011 – Transfers approved by the Village Board

$ 7,000.00
FROM

A1440.4 – Engineering



TO

A231B – Building Repair Reserve

Trustee MacCormick moved approval of the Encumbered Funds Budget Modifications; seconded by Trustee Taylor.  Motion carried 4:0.

Mayor Bennett presented the bills for payment on Abstract #1.

General Fund – voucher #’s 002-003, 005-018, 020-032, 034-035, and 037-038 in the amount of $16,470.17.  

Trustee Taylor moved payment of the General Fund Bills; seconded by Trustee MacCormick.  Motion carried 4:0.

Water Fund – voucher #’s 001, 003, 011, 016, 031 and 033 in the amount of $2,080.66.

Trustee Taylor moved payment of the Water Fund bills; seconded by Trustee MacCormick.  Motion carried 4:0.

Sewer Fund – voucher #’s 003-005, 011, 013, 016, 018-019, 023 and 031 in the amount of $2,900.25.  

Trustee Taylor moved payment of the Sewer Fund bills; seconded by Trustee Murphy.  Motion carried 4:0.

Water Improvement – Route 90 South Project – voucher #036 in the amount of $154.34.

Trustee Taylor moved payment of the Water Improvement – Route 90 South Project bill; seconded by Trustee MacCormick.  Motion carried 4:0.
Committee Reports 
Buildings and Grounds –Trustee Murphy reported that the automatic overhead door on the ambulance bay is not working and the door must be opened and closed manually.  Superintendent of Public Works, Kurt Wilmot, has contacted a contractor to correct the problem.
Parks and Recreation – Trustee MacCormick reported that she and Carolyn Connors recommend six lifeguards to hire for the summer swim program.  The program will run from June 29th through August 21st.  Ms Connors and Gary Goodnough, from the Cayuga County Health Department, inspected the swim area and met with the head foreman on the culvert construction project.  The construction workers have agreed to park off to one side and fence off their site so the dock program will not be canceled.  The beach lost a lot of sand this year, but it will not be replaced this season.  Superintendent Wilmot told MacCormick and Connors that having 500 cubic feet of sand delivered and spread costs the village 1,000 dollars. 
Trustee Taylor moved acceptance of hiring the six lifeguards for the 2011 Summer Swim Program; seconded by Trustee MacCormick.  Motion carried 4:0.

Streets and Public Safety – no report.
Water and Sewer – Trustee Taylor reported that Superintendent Wilmot says that everything is working fine. 
Community Preservation Panel – No minutes.

Planning Board – No minutes.

Zoning Board of Appeals – No minutes.

Code Enforcement Officer – monthly report for May 19, 2011 – June 15, 2011.  Mr. Piechuta provided a rough sketch of the new firehouse bathroom.
Trustee Farenthold arrived at 7:35 PM.

Old Business – The board discussed the upcoming Aurorafest.  Clerk Nance was directed to draw up an Aurorafest contract and have it signed by event coordinator Britt Van Buskirk.
Clerk Nance and Treasurer Brooks reported that no objections to the water rate increase had been received by the Village Office.  Therefore, the water rate increase from $4.50 to $5.00 per thousand gallons will go into effect with the October 2011 billing.

Mayor Bennett stated that she would like to impose a $500 per year minimum, but objections were raised that this practice would discourage water conservation.

Mr. Piechuta recommended that the village consider adopting the plan being used in the Town of Genoa, which is to assess a “Maintenance and Operation” charge to every dwelling unit.  A single-family house would be one dwelling unit, and a duplex would be two dwelling units, he explained.

After some discussion, Mayor Bennett stated that she and Trustee Taylor would meet with Superintendent Wilmot to draft a proposal for consideration at next month’s meeting.

Trustee Farenthold gave his Streets and Public Safety report.  He said that the Upstate Safety Task Force had a meeting recently in Skaneateles.  New mayor, Mary Hubbard was in attendance.  He also reported that the Finger Lakes Museum is holding one of their “Back from the Brink” events in Rochester on June 16th.
Mayor Bennett questioned Trustee Farenthold’s recommended locations for the “Welcome to Aurora” signs on Poplar Ridge and Sherwood Roads.  She said the locations he identified are outside the village limits and would, therefore, require DOT approval.  Several options were discussed.

New Business – Clerk Nance presented three software contracts to the board from Williamson Law Book for their annual renewal.  The software handles village taxes, water and sewer billing and payroll.  A motion to renew the three contracts was made by Trustee Taylor; seconded by Trustee MacCormick.  Motion carried 5:0.
Trustee Farenthold moved to adjourn the regular meeting and enter an executive session to discuss pending litigation; seconded by Trustee Taylor.  Motion carried 5:0.
Executive Session – The board convened an executive session at 7:55 PM to discuss pending litigation.  No action was taken.

Trustee Farenthold moved adjournment of the executive session; seconded by Trustee Taylor.  Motion carried 5:0.

Trustee Farenthold moved adjournment of the regular meeting; seconded by Trustee Taylor.  Motion carried 5:0.  The meeting adjourned at 8:19 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Dee Nance

Village Clerk
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